
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

VIA EMAIL 

(LM 2015-014) 

 

April 3, 2015 

 

The Honorable W. Neil Eggleston 

Counsel to the President 

The White House 

Washington, D.C.  20502 

 

Dear Mr. Eggleston: 

 

In accordance with the requirements of the Presidential Records Act (PRA), as amended, 44 

U.S.C. §§2201-2209, this letter constitutes a formal notice from the National Archives and 

Records Administration (NARA) to the incumbent President of our intent to open George H.W. 

Bush Presidential records in response to the systematic processing projects listed in Attachment 

A. 

 

This material, consisting of 13,450 pages, has been reviewed for all applicable FOIA 

exemptions, resulting in a total of 4,627 pages restricted.  NARA is proposing to open the 

remaining 8,823 pages.  A copy of any records proposed for release under this notice will be 

provided to you upon your request. 

 

We are also concurrently informing former President Bush’s representative, James W. Cicconi, 

of our intent to release these records.  Pursuant to 44 U.S.C. 2208(a), NARA will release the 

records 60 working days from the date of this letter, which is June 29, 2015, unless the former or 

incumbent President requests a one-time extension of an additional 30 working days or asserts a 

constitutionally based privilege, in accordance with 44 U.S.C. 2208(b)-(d).  Please let us know if 

you are able to complete your review before the expiration of the 60 working day period.  

Pursuant to 44 U.S.C. 2208(a)(1)(B), we will make this notice available to the public on the 

NARA website.   

 

 

 

 



If you have any questions relating to this request, please contact me at (202) 357-5144 or NARA 

General Counsel Gary M. Stern at (301) 837-3026. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

B. JOHN LASTER 

DIRECTOR 

Presidential Materials Division 

 

Enclosure 
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ATTACHMENT A 
 

 
Case Number Topic 

 
Pages 

Processed 

Pages 

Restricted 

Pages Proposed 

for Opening 

2014-0876-S Eugene Ebner files 2,800 607 2,193 

 

The George Bush Library has completed the systematic processing of the subject files maintained by 

Eugene Ebner of the National Security Council’s Defense Policy Directorate. The Bush Presidential 

records proposed for opening are cover sheets, correspondence, press releases, printed material, 

statements, and reports. These materials consist of cover sheets and correspondence which route 

other documents; and internal correspondence which arrange meetings and travel, discuss issues 

related to the defense budget, and provide responses to proposed legislation affecting military 

personnel, military operations, and military appropriations. Other correspondence is from members 

of Congress addressing military issues such as arms control, and private citizens and organizations 

discussing defense funding, NATO, SDI, and other military issues. In addition, there are press 

releases, which include proclamations for Armed Forces Day and Veterans Day; a report to President 

Bush from the Commission on Merchant Marine and Defense; and printed material consisting of 

newspaper clippings about the budget deficit and SDI, a published article by Vice President Quayle 

on SDI, and the transcript of a television interview with Brent Scowcroft. Finally, there are 

statements by President Bush, Vice President Quayle, and Secretary of Defense Cheney on military-

related issues, and unclassified statements before house and senate committees on the defense 

budget, military medical malpractice, military use of commercial products, and the strategic 

petroleum reserve; and reports which include a government generated account to Congress on drug 

interdiction, Congressional member reports on ICBM modernization and modernizing programs 

under a flat budget, and reports from private organizations addressing the defense budget, NATO 

reduction, deterrence, foreign economic policy, and R&D for strategic defense. 

 

 
Case Number Topic  Pages 

Processed 

Pages 

Restricted 

Pages Proposed 

for Opening 

2014-0879-S Colonel Michael 

Hayden files 

 2,400 421 1,979 

 

The George Bush Library has completed the systematic processing of chronological files maintained 

by Colonel Michael Hayden of the National Security Council’s Defense Policy and Arms Control 

Directorate. The Bush Presidential records proposed for opening are cover sheets, correspondence, 

press releases, statements, and reports. These materials consist of cover sheets and correspondence 

which route other documents; and internal correspondence arranging meetings and travel, discussing 

issues related to military education, the National Security Strategy Report, the DOD annual report, 

the Reserve Forces Policy Board, and the selective service, and responding to proposed bills about 

military-related topics such as defense appropriations, veterans’ benefits, defense management 

improvement, selective service, and immigration procedures for military spouses and children. Other 

correspondence includes letters from members of Congress addressing such issues as a long-term 

defense program, the defense budget, and strategic force modernization programs, as well as 



A-2 of A-3 

communications from private citizens and organizations discussing arms control negotiations, 

technology, Soviet military spending, and the VA budget. Additional materials are press releases, 

including proclamations for Veterans Day and National Women Veterans Recognition Week, and an 

announcement of the National Security Strategy Report and the Board of Visitors of the US Military 

Academy Report; and statements by President Bush, Vice President Quayle, National Security 

Advisor Brent Scowcroft, and Secretary of Defense Cheney on military-related issues including the 

GI Bill, Persian Gulf Conflict, foreign policy, defense cooperation, and general defense budget 

priorities. There are also unclassified statements before house and senate committees on Soviet 

reforms, base closures, and the Soldiers’ and Sailors’ Civil Relief Act. Finally, there are government 

reports, including the annual report to Congress from the Secretary of Defense, a DOD paper on 

DOD-Congressional relations, Congressional member reports addressing President Bush’s proposed 

defense program and the reserve components. 
 

 

Case Number Topic  Pages 

Processed 

Pages 

Restricted 

Pages Proposed 

for Opening 

2014-0881-S Martha Hills files  2,500 624 1,876 

 

The George Bush Library has completed the systematic processing of chronological and subject files 

maintained by Martha Hill, Deputy Legal Adviser at the National Security Council. The Bush 

Presidential records proposed for opening are cover sheets, correspondence, press releases, printed 

material, statements, and reports. These materials consist of cover sheets and correspondence routing 

other documents; and internal correspondence discussing administrative issues such as 

recordkeeping, Presidential Records Act guidance, document request responses, and post-

employment restrictions. Other correspondence originates from the Department of Justice addressing 

the status of the Independent Counsel and Congressional investigations, document and information 

requests to the NSC from the Senate Select Committee on POW/MIA Affairs, the October Surprise 

Task Force, the Iran-Contra Task Force, and the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing and Urban 

Affairs. Additional materials are press releases consisting of written responses to interview requests 

for the 1992 campaign; printed material such as newspaper articles on US policy towards Iraq, the 

Banca Nazionale del Lavoro (BNL) Investigation, Iran-Contra, and the POW/MIA issue, as well as 

an op-ed on Iraqgatel. There are also President Bush campaign statements, a Senator Garn statement 

before the Senate Banking Committee regarding export controls, Justice Department testimony 

regarding the Federal Sunshine in Litigation Act, and an attorney general statement regarding the 

BNL investigation. Finally, there are unclassified reports from an International Criminal Court, a UN 

report on International Criminal jurisdiction, an IMF proposal for a Currency Board for Russia, a 

report to the House requesting the appointment of an independent counsel to investigate the BNL 

case, and a report from that independent counsel regarding the status of the BNL investigation. 
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Case Number Topic Pages 

Processed 

Pages 

Restricted 

Pages Proposed 

for Opening 

2014-0882-S Deane Hoffman files 2,900 1,433 1,467 
 

The George Bush Library has completed the systematic processing of chronological and subject files 

maintained by Deane Hoffmann, Senior Director for International Economic Affairs, National 

Security Council. The Bush Presidential records proposed for opening are cover sheets, 

correspondence, press releases, printed material, remarks, and reports. These materials consist of 

cover sheets and correspondence which route other documents; administrative correspondence 

arranging meetings and travel, and other correspondence, both internal and with members of 

Congress, discussing economic issues such as international debt strategy and export controls; and 

White House press releases addressing export enhancement programs, trade initiatives, economic aid, 

and the Clean Air Act Amendments. Also included is printed material consisting of newspaper 

clippings about economic and environmental issues such as exports, economic aid, trade, acid rain, 

pollution, and the Clean Air Act; and remarks consisting of speeches by President Bush on the 

environment and foreign aid, a speech by Secretary Baker on Latin America, a speech by Secretary 

Brady on international debt strategy, and testimony before Congress addressing trade negotiations 

and high performance computing. Finally, there are unclassified reports prepared for Sherpa 

meetings preceding the 1989 Paris Economic Summit discussing economic, environmental, and 

political initiatives to be discussed at the summit with topics covering trade, telecommunications, 

reforestation, energy efficient, global climate change, and economic aid. 
 

 

Case Number Topic Pages 

Processed 

Pages 

Restricted 

Pages Proposed 

for Opening 

2014-0888-S David Passage files 2,850 1,542 1,308 
 

The George Bush Library has completed the systematic processing of chronological and country files 

maintained by David Passage, Director for African Affairs, National Security Council. The Bush 

Presidential records proposed for opening are cover sheets, correspondence, press releases, printed 

material, remarks, and reports. These materials consist of cover sheets and correspondence which 

route other documents; routine internal correspondence arranging meetings, travel, appointments, 

and regarding the Peace Corps; and correspondence with members of Congress addressing elections, 

humanitarian aid, and US policy towards Africa.  Additional correspondence is from private citizens 

providing unsolicited opinions on issues including strategic minerals in Africa, UN assistance to 

Namibia, the peace process in Angola and in Ethiopia, the political situation in the Horn of Africa, 

and Namibian detainees, as well as condolence letters from President Bush to the families of the 

victims of Congressman Leland’s plane crash in Ethiopia. Also included are White House press 

releases comprised of presidential statements on humanitarian assistance, meetings with African 

leaders, and nominations of US ambassadors; printed material consisting of newspaper clippings 

about humanitarian and political issues in Africa, such as Ethiopian Jews, ivory poaching, apartheid, 

US captives in Africa, aid to children, and visits of African leaders to the US; remarks, such as 

President Bush toasts and departure speeches for visits of African presidents; and unclassified reports 

including a report to Congress on the Comprehensive Anti-Apartheid Act, a paper by a member of 

Congress on Sudan, and a paper by a private organization on human rights in Ethiopia. 

### 



 

 

 

 

 
 
VIA EMAIL 
(LM 2015-014) 
  
April 3, 2015 
 
James W. Cicconi 
Suite 1000 
1120 20th Street, NW 
Washington, D.C.  20036 
 
Dear Mr. Cicconi: 
 
In accordance with the requirements of the Presidential Records Act (PRA), as amended, 44 
U.S.C. §§2201-2209, this letter constitutes a formal notice from the National Archives and 
Records Administration (NARA) to you, as former President Bush’s representative, of our 
intent to open Bush Presidential records in response to the systematic processing projects 
listed in Attachment A. 
 
This material, consisting of 13,450 pages, has been reviewed for all applicable FOIA 
exemptions, resulting in a total of 4,627 pages restricted.  NARA is proposing to open the 
remaining 8,823 pages.  A copy of any records proposed for release under this notice will be 
provided to you upon your request.   
 
We are also concurrently informing the incumbent President of our intent to release these 
Bush Presidential records.  Pursuant to 44 U.S.C. 2208(a), NARA will release the records 60 
working days from the date of this letter, which is June 29, 2015, unless the former or 
incumbent President requests a one-time extension of an additional 30 working days or 
asserts a constitutionally based privilege, in accordance with 44 U.S.C. 2208(b)-(d).  Please 
let us know if you are able to complete your review before the expiration of the 60 working 
day period.  Pursuant to 44 U.S.C. 2208(a)(1)(B), we will make this notice available to the 
public on the NARA website.   

  



 
If you have any questions relating to this notification, please contact me at (202) 357-5144 
or NARA General Counsel Gary M. Stern at (301) 837-3026. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
B. JOHN LASTER 
DIRECTOR 
Presidential Materials Division 
 
Enclosure 
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ATTACHMENT A 
 

 
Case Number Topic 

 
Pages 

Processed 
Pages 

Restricted 
Pages Proposed 

for Opening 

2014-0876-S Eugene Ebner files 2,800 607 2,193 
 
The George Bush Library has completed the systematic processing of the subject files maintained by 
Eugene Ebner of the National Security Council’s Defense Policy Directorate. The Bush Presidential 
records proposed for opening are cover sheets, correspondence, press releases, printed material, 
statements, and reports. These materials consist of cover sheets and correspondence which route 
other documents; and internal correspondence which arrange meetings and travel, discuss issues 
related to the defense budget, and provide responses to proposed legislation affecting military 
personnel, military operations, and military appropriations. Other correspondence is from members 
of Congress addressing military issues such as arms control, and private citizens and organizations 
discussing defense funding, NATO, SDI, and other military issues. In addition, there are press 
releases, which include proclamations for Armed Forces Day and Veterans Day; a report to President 
Bush from the Commission on Merchant Marine and Defense; and printed material consisting of 
newspaper clippings about the budget deficit and SDI, a published article by Vice President Quayle 
on SDI, and the transcript of a television interview with Brent Scowcroft. Finally, there are 
statements by President Bush, Vice President Quayle, and Secretary of Defense Cheney on military-
related issues, and unclassified statements before house and senate committees on the defense 
budget, military medical malpractice, military use of commercial products, and the strategic 
petroleum reserve; and reports which include a government generated account to Congress on drug 
interdiction, Congressional member reports on ICBM modernization and modernizing programs 
under a flat budget, and reports from private organizations addressing the defense budget, NATO 
reduction, deterrence, foreign economic policy, and R&D for strategic defense. 
 
 
Case Number Topic  Pages 

Processed 
Pages 

Restricted 
Pages Proposed 

for Opening 

2014-0879-S Colonel Michael 
Hayden files 

 2,400 421 1,979 

 
The George Bush Library has completed the systematic processing of chronological files maintained 
by Colonel Michael Hayden of the National Security Council’s Defense Policy and Arms Control 
Directorate. The Bush Presidential records proposed for opening are cover sheets, correspondence, 
press releases, statements, and reports. These materials consist of cover sheets and correspondence 
which route other documents; and internal correspondence arranging meetings and travel, discussing 
issues related to military education, the National Security Strategy Report, the DOD annual report, 
the Reserve Forces Policy Board, and the selective service, and responding to proposed bills about 
military-related topics such as defense appropriations, veterans’ benefits, defense management 
improvement, selective service, and immigration procedures for military spouses and children. Other 
correspondence includes letters from members of Congress addressing such issues as a long-term 
defense program, the defense budget, and strategic force modernization programs, as well as 
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communications from private citizens and organizations discussing arms control negotiations, 
technology, Soviet military spending, and the VA budget. Additional materials are press releases, 
including proclamations for Veterans Day and National Women Veterans Recognition Week, and an 
announcement of the National Security Strategy Report and the Board of Visitors of the US Military 
Academy Report; and statements by President Bush, Vice President Quayle, National Security 
Advisor Brent Scowcroft, and Secretary of Defense Cheney on military-related issues including the 
GI Bill, Persian Gulf Conflict, foreign policy, defense cooperation, and general defense budget 
priorities. There are also unclassified statements before house and senate committees on Soviet 
reforms, base closures, and the Soldiers’ and Sailors’ Civil Relief Act. Finally, there are government 
reports, including the annual report to Congress from the Secretary of Defense, a DOD paper on 
DOD-Congressional relations, Congressional member reports addressing President Bush’s proposed 
defense program and the reserve components. 
 
 
Case Number Topic  Pages 

Processed 
Pages 

Restricted 
Pages Proposed 

for Opening 

2014-0881-S Martha Hills files  2,500 624 1,876 
 
The George Bush Library has completed the systematic processing of chronological and subject files 
maintained by Martha Hill, Deputy Legal Adviser at the National Security Council. The Bush 
Presidential records proposed for opening are cover sheets, correspondence, press releases, printed 
material, statements, and reports. These materials consist of cover sheets and correspondence routing 
other documents; and internal correspondence discussing administrative issues such as 
recordkeeping, Presidential Records Act guidance, document request responses, and post-
employment restrictions. Other correspondence originates from the Department of Justice addressing 
the status of the Independent Counsel and Congressional investigations, document and information 
requests to the NSC from the Senate Select Committee on POW/MIA Affairs, the October Surprise 
Task Force, the Iran-Contra Task Force, and the Senate Committee on Banking, Housing and Urban 
Affairs. Additional materials are press releases consisting of written responses to interview requests 
for the 1992 campaign; printed material such as newspaper articles on US policy towards Iraq, the 
Banca Nazionale del Lavoro (BNL) Investigation, Iran-Contra, and the POW/MIA issue, as well as 
an op-ed on Iraqgatel. There are also President Bush campaign statements, a Senator Garn statement 
before the Senate Banking Committee regarding export controls, Justice Department testimony 
regarding the Federal Sunshine in Litigation Act, and an attorney general statement regarding the 
BNL investigation. Finally, there are unclassified reports from an International Criminal Court, a UN 
report on International Criminal jurisdiction, an IMF proposal for a Currency Board for Russia, a 
report to the House requesting the appointment of an independent counsel to investigate the BNL 
case, and a report from that independent counsel regarding the status of the BNL investigation. 
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Case Number Topic Pages 
Processed 

Pages 
Restricted 

Pages Proposed 
for Opening 

2014-0882-S Deane Hoffman files 2,900 1,433 1,467 
 
The George Bush Library has completed the systematic processing of chronological and subject files 
maintained by Deane Hoffmann, Senior Director for International Economic Affairs, National 
Security Council. The Bush Presidential records proposed for opening are cover sheets, 
correspondence, press releases, printed material, remarks, and reports. These materials consist of 
cover sheets and correspondence which route other documents; administrative correspondence 
arranging meetings and travel, and other correspondence, both internal and with members of 
Congress, discussing economic issues such as international debt strategy and export controls; and 
White House press releases addressing export enhancement programs, trade initiatives, economic aid, 
and the Clean Air Act Amendments. Also included is printed material consisting of newspaper 
clippings about economic and environmental issues such as exports, economic aid, trade, acid rain, 
pollution, and the Clean Air Act; and remarks consisting of speeches by President Bush on the 
environment and foreign aid, a speech by Secretary Baker on Latin America, a speech by Secretary 
Brady on international debt strategy, and testimony before Congress addressing trade negotiations 
and high performance computing. Finally, there are unclassified reports prepared for Sherpa 
meetings preceding the 1989 Paris Economic Summit discussing economic, environmental, and 
political initiatives to be discussed at the summit with topics covering trade, telecommunications, 
reforestation, energy efficient, global climate change, and economic aid. 
 
 
Case Number Topic Pages 

Processed 
Pages 

Restricted 
Pages Proposed 

for Opening 

2014-0888-S David Passage files 2,850 1,542 1,308 
 
The George Bush Library has completed the systematic processing of chronological and country files 
maintained by David Passage, Director for African Affairs, National Security Council. The Bush 
Presidential records proposed for opening are cover sheets, correspondence, press releases, printed 
material, remarks, and reports. These materials consist of cover sheets and correspondence which 
route other documents; routine internal correspondence arranging meetings, travel, appointments, 
and regarding the Peace Corps; and correspondence with members of Congress addressing elections, 
humanitarian aid, and US policy towards Africa.  Additional correspondence is from private citizens 
providing unsolicited opinions on issues including strategic minerals in Africa, UN assistance to 
Namibia, the peace process in Angola and in Ethiopia, the political situation in the Horn of Africa, 
and Namibian detainees, as well as condolence letters from President Bush to the families of the 
victims of Congressman Leland’s plane crash in Ethiopia. Also included are White House press 
releases comprised of presidential statements on humanitarian assistance, meetings with African 
leaders, and nominations of US ambassadors; printed material consisting of newspaper clippings 
about humanitarian and political issues in Africa, such as Ethiopian Jews, ivory poaching, apartheid, 
US captives in Africa, aid to children, and visits of African leaders to the US; remarks, such as 
President Bush toasts and departure speeches for visits of African presidents; and unclassified reports 
including a report to Congress on the Comprehensive Anti-Apartheid Act, a paper by a member of 
Congress on Sudan, and a paper by a private organization on human rights in Ethiopia. 

### 


